
Franklin College Faculty Senate  

Minutes of the meeting on Tuesday, March 27, 2012 

 

The meeting was called to order at 3:30 PM in room 137 of the Tate Center, Marguerite Madden 

presiding. 

Members Present: Ibigbolade Aderibigbe, Joshua Barkan, Maor Bar-Peled, Dana Bultman, 

Brandon Craswell, Fred Dolezal, Time Dore, Scott Dougan, Christine Franklin, Michael Geller, 

Williams Graham, Christine Haase, Kelly Happe, Chuck Hopkinson, Myriam Jacobson, Kang Li, 

Nicolas Lucero, Marguerite Madden, Kanzo Nakayama, Marta Patino-Douce, Patricia Richards, 

Michael Robinson, John Rose, Mitch Rothstein, Nick Rynearson, Jake Short, Chris Sieving, 

Richard Suplita, Saral Surakul, Susan Tanner, Karim Traore, Rheeda Walker, Lianchun Wang, 

Xiangrong Yin. 

Proxies: Reid Messich (proxy for Michael Robinson) 

Members not present: Mike Arnold, Chris Cuomo, Shanta Dhar, Rebecca Enghauser, Jim 

Lauderdale, Adam Sabra, Stefaan Van Liefferinge. 

Visitors: Charles Kutal, Associate Dean, Franklin College of Arts and Sciences 

Approval of the minutes of the February 21, 2012 meeting: Approved without corrections. 
 

President Marguerite Madden’s Remarks 

 President Madden indicated that the last Faculty Senate meeting of the year will be on April 

24. She will meet with the Executive Committee to select the nominees for elected officers 

for the coming year. Senators interested in serving as officers are encouraged to contact Dr. 

Madden. 

Dean Ruppersburg’s Remarks 

 Dean Ruppersburg participated in a symposium about student inquiry based learning. 

Methods and approaches to teaching vary by discipline. Dean Ruppersburg indicated that 

the Dean Designate expressed interest in the subject. The Faculty Senate could engage in 

College-wide discussions to evaluate the subject in the coming year.   

 The budget for the coming year has been approved, including a tuition increase for USG. 

Once the amount of the increase is known, the UGA budget and the Franklin College budget 

will be determined. The budget calls for a 2% decrease in the budget, but Dean Ruppersburg 

indicated that the tuition increase and as well as the restored formula funding may 

potentially offset the cut. 

 Faculty are strongly encouraged to attend the Graduation Ceremony. Dean Ruppersburg 

emphasized the significance that faculty attendance has for students and parents. 



 In response to a question from the floor regarding his plans for the future, Dean 

Ruppersburg indicated that he is still evaluating his options. 

 

New Business 

Discussion of allowing degree-granting institutes in the Franklin College to grant tenure to faculty.  

 Discussion was postponed until the next meeting due to absence of the presenter.  

Proposal for Interdisciplinary Studies AB Degree in Social Sciences at Griffin Campus – Concentration 

in Psychology, and Proposal for Interdisciplinary Studies AB Degree in Social Science at Griffin Campus 

– Concentration in Sociology 

Dr. Kutal provided historical background for these two proposals: 

 There are currently 9 degree programs offered at the Griffin Campus. 

 Important learning center facilities that could serve thousands of students are underutilized. 

 The model proposed to build the program will involve hiring full time lecturers at the program’s 

beginning and tenure-track faculty when programs achieved a critical mass. 

 Students that attend the Griffin Campus are transfer students admitted under the same 

stringent requirements as those attending UGA in Athens. 

 UGA at the Griffin Campus was created from Governor Purdue’s initiative 5 years ago with 

significant support from the Griffin community. 

 Senators analyzed the advantages and disadvantages of running the programs with full-time 

lecturers instead of tenure-track faculty.  

 After discussion, the proposal for an Interdisciplinary Studies AB Degree in Social Sciences at 

Griffin Campus – Concentration in Psychology, already approved by the Curriculum Committee, 

passed with a friendly amendment to replace the word “Sociology” with “Social Sciences”.  The 

vote results were: 31 votes in favor, 2 abstained, 1 opposed.  

 The proposal for an Interdisciplinary Studies AB Degree in Social Sciences at Griffin Campus – 

Concentration in Sociology, already approved by the Curriculum Committee, passed with a 

friendly amendment to replace the word “Sociology” with “Social Sciences”.  The vote results 

were: 31 votes in favor, 2 abstained, 1 opposed.  

Old Business 

Faculty Senate Resolution on Dismissal of Climatologists 

 President Madden opened up for discussion the draft of a resolution on the dismissal of the 

State Climatologist and Assistant State Climatologist. The draft was prepared by herself and 

Christine Franklin with, some input from Pam Knox and David Stooksbury, former 



Climatologists. Dr. Madden indicated that neither Stooksbury, nor Knox are interested in the 

resolution being brought before the University Council.  

 Dean Ruppersburg pointed out that there was no knowledge as to whether the University 

had sent a response to the dismissals or not. He also voiced his disagreement to the 

characterization of the positions as “politicized”, given that those were State positions, and 

therefore, political positions from the beginning. 

 Comments from the floor focused on the dismissal procedure and the function of the 

Senate, as a legislative body, in relation to this topic. 

 During the discussion, senators expressed interest in knowing about the process that led to 

the appointments, the role that UGA played in it and, if there has been an official UGA 

response to the dismissals. 

 It was suggested that UGA could develop guidelines under which faculty members could 

provide services for the State. 

 President Madden indicated she would collect more information prior to a vote. 

Update on legislation affecting undocumented students 

 Dana Bultman indicated that a number of undocumented students affected by the BOR ban had 

to transfer to less selective institutions.  

 SB458, the Senate Bill that would ban undocumented students from all State educational 

institutions, was still being analyzed by different committees of the GA Senate. If not voted upon 

during the week, the vote could pass to the supplementary session or the next legislative 

session. 

Committee Reports: 

 Academic Standards Committee: Received 3 petitions, approved 2, denied 1. 

 Curriculum Committee: Approved 18 new courses, 28 course changes and 5 proposals.  

 Executive Committee: No new business reported. 

 Faculty Affairs Committee: The discussion on allowing degree-granting institutes in the 
Franklin College to grant tenure to faculty was moved to the coming month. 

 Planning and Evaluation Committee: First draft of the report with the Franklin College 
Vision is approximating completion. Link to the draft will be active on April 16, and the 
final report will be available by May 9.  

 

Meeting was adjourned at 4:30 PM  
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Marta Patiño Douce 
Franklin College Senate Secretary and Senator for Geology  

 



FRANKLIN COLLEGE OF ARTS & SCIENCES GRIFFIN CAMPUS 

PROPOSED BACHELOR OF ARTS DEGREE PROGRAM 

 

In Fall 2007, the Franklin College of Arts and Sciences and the Terry College of 

Business each launched an undergraduate degree-completion program at the UGA Griffin 

Campus, joining the College of Agricultural and Environmental Sciences and the College 

of Family and Consumer Sciences, which were already offering such programs, and the 

College of Education and the College of Agricultural and Environmental Sciences, which 

were offering graduate programs, the MEd and EdS degrees in Mathematics Education 

and the MAL in Agricultural Leadership, respectively.  For its initial undergraduate 

degree program on the Griffin Campus, the Franklin College chose a BS in Microbiology 

degree since community members’ #1 major of choice in the Franklin College was a 

science degree that would allow them to meet requirements for admission to medical, 

dental, pharmacy, or vet school and that would prepare them for the growing number of 

biotechnology and life sciences jobs in the metro-Atlanta area.  In addition, the BS in 

Microbiology (MIBO) degree program would draw upon the expertise of many of the 

research scientists already on the Griffin Campus, providing opportunities for MIBO 

majors to do directed research and/or work as a student worker in a research laboratory. 

 

Now almost four and a half years later, the UGA Griffin Campus offers only eight 

undergraduate degree programs, with seven falling into one of two broad categories: 

business (BSA in Agribusiness, BSA in Food Industry Marketing and Administration, 

BSFCS in Consumer Economics, and BBA in General Business) and the biological 

sciences (BSA in Biological Science, BSES in Environmental Resource Science, and BS 

in Microbiology).  The only undergraduate degree program outside of these two main 

areas is the BSED in Special Education.  This limited range of degree programs does not 

satisfy the interest community members and students at area two-year institutions like 

Georgia Perimeter College, Gordon College, Georgia Military College (it has a satellite 

campus nearby in Fairburn), and Southern Crescent Technical College have in pursuing 

majors in the social sciences, especially popular majors like psychology, sociology, and 

criminal justice.  In order to grow, the UGA Griffin Campus needs to expand its 

undergraduate degree offerings, and the new programs need to be selected based upon 

community interest and support and upon the opportunity to partner with area two-year 

institutions like those listed above. 

 

Accordingly, the Franklin College is proposing to resurrect the AB in 

Interdisciplinary Studies (IDS) degree with an emphasis in the Social Sciences 

(AB/IDS/Social Sciences), which it offered at the UGA Gwinnett Campus from Fall 

Semester 2003 through Spring Semester 2008, and offer it at the Griffin Campus 

beginning Fall Semester 2012. The proposed AB/IDS/Social Sciences degree would 

allow students to pursue a concentration in either psychology or sociology, and the 

degree’s major course work would consist of 11 courses:  seven upper-division (3000- 

and 4000-level) courses in the student’s area of concentration and four upper-division 

major electives in social science disciplines outside the student’s area of concentration 

(history, psychology, sociology, and speech communication).  In order to graduate, 

students in the AB program would have to satisfy all UGA and Franklin College 



graduation requirements, the UGA residency requirement, and the 39-Hour Rule 

regarding upper-division courses.  (See the attached AB/IDS/Social Sciences check 

sheets.)  

 

Offering the courses required for the proposed AB/IDS/Social Sciences degree’ 

concentrations in psychology and sociology would require the hiring of two full-time 

lecturers, one in psychology and one in sociology.  The AB/IDS/Social Sciences program 

at Gwinnett had only one full-time lecturer in psychology, who was on a 12-month 

contract and taught a total of 8 courses for the academic year (3 in the fall, 3 in the 

spring, and 2 in the summer).  We were fortunate to hire a lecturer, Dr. Corinne 

McNamara, whom the Psychology Department approved to teach courses as wide 

ranging as PSYC 3230 Abnormal Psychology, PSYC 3550 Intro to Cognitive Science, 

PSYC 4110 Learning, and PSYC 4130 Physiological and Comparative Psychology, in 

addition to our Research Methods course taught under PSYC 3100 Special Topics.  We 

were also fortunate to have a stable supply of temporary part-time PSYC instructors, 

many of whom taught for us regularly over a period of two or more years:  Dr. Michelle 

Green (Fall 2003 – Spring 2008), Dr. Diane Byrd (Summer 2006 – Spring 2008), and Dr. 

Heather Adams (Spring 2004 – Summer 2006). 

 

The faculty who taught our SOCI courses at the Gwinnett Campus also included a 

group of temporary part-time instructors who taught for us regularly for two or more 

years:  Mr. Aristide Sechandice (Spring 2004 – Spring 2007), Mr. Todd Krohn (Summer 

2003 – Spring 2008), Dr. Margaret Williamson (Fall 2003 – Spring 2005), and Dr. 

Ashwin Vyas (Fall 2006 – Spring 2008).  Even though there was never a full-time SOCI 

lecturer at the Gwinnett Campus, we were able to find qualified faculty to teach a wide 

range of courses, such as Juvenile Delinquency, Gender & Work, Logic & Practice of 

Sociological Research, Race & Culture, and Development of Sociological Theory. 

Because of the Gwinnett campus’s proximity to Athens and Atlanta, we were able to 

draw instructors who were teaching or had taught on the UGA Athens Campus as well as 

instructors who were teaching or had taught at Atlanta area colleges and universities.  

Since it will be more difficult to draw such temporary part-time faculty to the Griffin 

Campus than it was to draw them to the Gwinnett Campus, it will be important to hire a 

full-time lecturer to ensure that the SOCI course offerings for the AB/IDS/Social 

Sciences students will be sufficient each semester.  

 

As is true for the Athens campus, the Lecturers in Psychology and Sociology for 

the Griffin campus will be hired following a national search conducted by the respective 

Athens-based departments. Likewise, their instructional performance will be judged by 

the same criteria (e.g. student evaluations) used on the Athens campus.  













FRANKLIN COLLEGE OF ARTS & SCIENCES GRIFFIN CAMPUS 

PROPOSED BACHELOR OF ARTS DEGREE PROGRAM 

 

In Fall 2007, the Franklin College of Arts and Sciences and the Terry College of 

Business each launched an undergraduate degree-completion program at the UGA Griffin 

Campus, joining the College of Agricultural and Environmental Sciences and the College 

of Family and Consumer Sciences, which were already offering such programs, and the 

College of Education and the College of Agricultural and Environmental Sciences, which 

were offering graduate programs, the MEd and EdS degrees in Mathematics Education 

and the MAL in Agricultural Leadership, respectively.  For its initial undergraduate 

degree program on the Griffin Campus, the Franklin College chose a BS in Microbiology 

degree since community members’ #1 major of choice in the Franklin College was a 

science degree that would allow them to meet requirements for admission to medical, 

dental, pharmacy, or vet school and that would prepare them for the growing number of 

biotechnology and life sciences jobs in the metro-Atlanta area.  In addition, the BS in 

Microbiology (MIBO) degree program would draw upon the expertise of many of the 

research scientists already on the Griffin Campus, providing opportunities for MIBO 

majors to do directed research and/or work as a student worker in a research laboratory. 

 

Now almost four and a half years later, the UGA Griffin Campus offers only eight 

undergraduate degree programs, with seven falling into one of two broad categories: 

business (BSA in Agribusiness, BSA in Food Industry Marketing and Administration, 

BSFCS in Consumer Economics, and BBA in General Business) and the biological 

sciences (BSA in Biological Science, BSES in Environmental Resource Science, and BS 

in Microbiology).  The only undergraduate degree program outside of these two main 

areas is the BSED in Special Education.  This limited range of degree programs does not 

satisfy the interest community members and students at area two-year institutions like 

Georgia Perimeter College, Gordon College, Georgia Military College (it has a satellite 

campus nearby in Fairburn), and Southern Crescent Technical College have in pursuing 

majors in the social sciences, especially popular majors like psychology, sociology, and 

criminal justice.  In order to grow, the UGA Griffin Campus needs to expand its 

undergraduate degree offerings, and the new programs need to be selected based upon 

community interest and support and upon the opportunity to partner with area two-year 

institutions like those listed above. 

 

Accordingly, the Franklin College is proposing to resurrect the AB in 

Interdisciplinary Studies (IDS) degree with an emphasis in the Social Sciences 

(AB/IDS/Social Sciences), which it offered at the UGA Gwinnett Campus from Fall 

Semester 2003 through Spring Semester 2008, and offer it at the Griffin Campus 

beginning Fall Semester 2012. The proposed AB/IDS/Social Sciences degree would 

allow students to pursue a concentration in either psychology or sociology, and the 

degree’s major course work would consist of 11 courses:  seven upper-division (3000- 

and 4000-level) courses in the student’s area of concentration and four upper-division 

major electives in social science disciplines outside the student’s area of concentration 

(history, psychology, sociology, and speech communication).  In order to graduate, 

students in the AB program would have to satisfy all UGA and Franklin College 



graduation requirements, the UGA residency requirement, and the 39-Hour Rule 

regarding upper-division courses.  (See the attached AB/IDS/Social Sciences check 

sheets.)  

 

Offering the courses required for the proposed AB/IDS/Social Sciences degree’ 

concentrations in psychology and sociology would require the hiring of two full-time 

lecturers, one in psychology and one in sociology.  The AB/IDS/Social Sciences program 

at Gwinnett had only one full-time lecturer in psychology, who was on a 12-month 

contract and taught a total of 8 courses for the academic year (3 in the fall, 3 in the 

spring, and 2 in the summer).  We were fortunate to hire a lecturer, Dr. Corinne 

McNamara, whom the Psychology Department approved to teach courses as wide 

ranging as PSYC 3230 Abnormal Psychology, PSYC 3550 Intro to Cognitive Science, 

PSYC 4110 Learning, and PSYC 4130 Physiological and Comparative Psychology, in 

addition to our Research Methods course taught under PSYC 3100 Special Topics.  We 

were also fortunate to have a stable supply of temporary part-time PSYC instructors, 

many of whom taught for us regularly over a period of two or more years:  Dr. Michelle 

Green (Fall 2003 – Spring 2008), Dr. Diane Byrd (Summer 2006 – Spring 2008), and Dr. 

Heather Adams (Spring 2004 – Summer 2006). 

 

The faculty who taught our SOCI courses at the Gwinnett Campus also included a 

group of temporary part-time instructors who taught for us regularly for two or more 

years:  Mr. Aristide Sechandice (Spring 2004 – Spring 2007), Mr. Todd Krohn (Summer 

2003 – Spring 2008), Dr. Margaret Williamson (Fall 2003 – Spring 2005), and Dr. 

Ashwin Vyas (Fall 2006 – Spring 2008).  Even though there was never a full-time SOCI 

lecturer at the Gwinnett Campus, we were able to find qualified faculty to teach a wide 

range of courses, such as Juvenile Delinquency, Gender & Work, Logic & Practice of 

Sociological Research, Race & Culture, and Development of Sociological Theory. 

Because of the Gwinnett campus’s proximity to Athens and Atlanta, we were able to 

draw instructors who were teaching or had taught on the UGA Athens Campus as well as 

instructors who were teaching or had taught at Atlanta area colleges and universities.  

Since it will be more difficult to draw such temporary part-time faculty to the Griffin 

Campus than it was to draw them to the Gwinnett Campus, it will be important to hire a 

full-time lecturer to ensure that the SOCI course offerings for the AB/IDS/Social 

Sciences students will be sufficient each semester.  

 

As is true for the Athens campus, the Lecturers in Psychology and Sociology for 

the Griffin campus will be hired following a national search conducted by the respective 

Athens-based departments. Likewise, their instructional performance will be judged by 

the same criteria (e.g. student evaluations) used on the Athens campus.  





















 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

FRANKLIN COLLEGE CURRICULUM COMMITTEE REPORT 
MARCH 2012 

 
 

                     Curriculum Description Approved 

   New Courses Reviewed         18 new courses 

   Course Changes         28 course changes  

    

Proposals approved: 

   Computer Science AB Bulletin Changes 

   Comparative Literature Bulletin Changes 

   IDS AB Griffin Proposal 

   Neuroscience Area of Emphasis 

   Computer Science Minor Changes 
  

 




